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 Nelson County Joint Planning Commission/Board of Supervisors 
Meeting Minutes 
June 29th, 2023 

 
Present:  Board of Supervisors: Jesse Rutherford, Skip Barton, Tommy Harvey, David Parr, and Ernie 
Reed - Planning Commission: Chair Mary Kathryn Allen and Commissioners Chuck Amante, Phil Proulx 
and Robin Hauschner 

Staff Present: County Administrator Candy McGarry and Deputy Clerk Amanda Spivey - Dylan Bishop, 
Director and Emily Hjulstrom, Planner/Secretary 

Call to Order:  Mr. Rutherford and Ms. Allen called the meeting to order at 6:03 PM in the Old Board 
of Supervisors Meeting Room, County Courthouse, Lovingston.  

 
Mr. Rutherford noted that the Board is working diligently on legislation in relation to the loss of life of an 
officer in the line of duty. He explained that Officer Wagner is a hero and was recently lost in the line of 
duty. 

 

Ms. Redfearn presented the following information: 
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Ms. Redfearn added that VDOT will have 90 days to complete their review after they receive the draft 
plan. She added that the open house is a chance to invite the community as a whole to review the draft 
plan, ask questions, and provide comments. She added that it looks like they will see final approval of 
the plan in October or November.  
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Ms. Allen asked about the format of the open house. Ms. Redfearn explained that it would be similar to 
the public input meeting with informational posters, a presentation, and an opportunity for questions 
from the public. Mr. Reed asked if a draft would be available for the public to view before the open 
house. Ms. Redfearn noted that it would be available on the website and that the comment tracker is 
still open where they expect to receive more comments. 

 

Ms. Redfearn explained that they have made edits to chapters 3 & 9.  

Chapter 3 

Ms. Redfearn noted that one of the major differences is that the chapter is now in a layout and no 
longer a Word document. She added that they did some minor reorganization of the chapter itself. She 
explained that they have identified key strategies that address the concerns from the big ideas that 
were heard from the community throughout the public engagement process.  She added that the 
existing conditions portion of the chapter was slightly reorganized as well. She noted that on the land 
use map they broke out Lovingston, Nellysford, and Colleen as separate land use areas and added 
Arrington as a rural village.  

Mr. Reed noted that strategy 6 didn’t necessarily support environmental resources and that the 
community ranked protecting environmental resources as the top focus area for Nelson County’s future. 
He explained that there should be a key strategy that speaks to the preservation of environmental 
resources. He added that on page 30 there should be clarification that the only permanently protected 
lands are the Priest and Three Ridges wilderness areas. He explained that the word permanent as it is 
currently used is not appropriate. Ms. Redfearn confirmed that they would remove the word 
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‘permanently’ from the text. Mr. Reed added that on page 34 the second bullet mentions industrial and 
he questioned whether that was appropriate. It was decided to change ‘industrial enterprises’ to 
‘business enterprises. Mr. Reed questioned why there were no supporting strategies on pages 38 and 
39. Ms. Redfearn explained that they didn’t feel that they were at the point where they are able to 
identify them. She added that the strategies included in each chapter and in the implementation plan 
could be applied to each of the land use areas to give staff a clear correlation between the 
Comprehensive Plan and the land use designations.  

Ms. Allen asked where the definition for ‘rural destination’ was. Ms. Redfearn noted that the description 
and core concept are on page 40. Ms. Allen asked why they are putting money into the Gladstone Depot 
if they are not going to try to make it a destination. Ms. Redfearn explained that Gladstone is identified 
as a ‘rural village’ and that a ‘rural destination’ is at a lower level of investment for the county. Ms. 
Redfearn explained that locations like Montebello and Rockfish are ‘rural destinations’ that people are 
interested in visiting but that are not places where the county is going to be investing a lot of 
infrastructure for people to live there full time.  

Mr. Reed noted that he liked the discussion of villages and centers. He noted that he would like to add 
mention of the community centers.  

Mr. Reed noted that on page 44 it reads ‘water and sewer service has supported the development of 
several large scale residential developments, some associated with Wintergreen Resort.’ He explained 
that in Nellysford water and sewer is provided by a private entity. He added that they should include this 
distinction in the plan and indicate that the water and sewer service is limited.  

Ms. Redfearn noted that at the last meeting, they discussed separating Lovingston and Nellysford due to 
differences in character and the type of investment that the community wants to see. She added that 
she wants to ensure that the language on page 44 reflects this accurately.  

Ms. Bishop noted that the term ‘Urban Development Area’ is VDOT language but that she knows that 
other localities have been able to call it something else. She asked if they could change the language in 
the plan. Ms. Redfearn explained that ‘Urban Development Area’ is used so that it would refer to the 
VDOT designation, allowing the county to access funds associated with it. She added that they could add 
a note to explain this. Ms. Proulx added that if they could remove the word ‘urban’ it would help the 
public accept it. She noted that in Amherst it is referred to as a ‘Town Development Area’. Ms. Redfearn 
explained that state code uses the term ‘Urban Development Area’, she explained that they could find 
another way to describe what they are talking about. Ms. Proulx explained that Amherst using the term 
‘Town Development Area’ satisfied the state code. Ms. Bishop explained that they are not designating it 
as an ‘Urban Development Area’ in the Comprehensive Plan but that they would reference the state 
code that utilizes ‘Urban Development Area.’ Ms. Redfearn noted that they could add in the description 
that Nellysford could be designated per VDOT’s program and that ‘Urban Development Area’ would only 
be used in the footnote.  

Ms. Bishop asked if the designated growth areas would be identified in this chapter. Ms. Redfearn noted 
that they would need to review the plan to ensure that the language is consistent.   
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Ms. McGarry noted that page 43 specifically mentions Lockn’ music festival as a regularly occurring 
event but that it hasn’t occurred for the past few years. Ms. Allen recommended that they could 
reference that they have festival grounds in the area that can host large events. Ms. McGarry noted that 
on page 36 they would need to find another term for the community centers listed. She added that she 
had some additional comments on page 32 that she would send to the Berkley Group later. Ms. 
Redfearn noted that the table on that page (3.1) has been moved to the existing conditions section so 
that it is not interpreted as expectations for the future of the county. Ms. Allen noted that on page 36 
the Core Concept was a very long sentence and something was missing from it. Ms. Redfearn noted that 
they would correct it. Ms. Allen asked if they wanted to replace ‘industrial’ on page 32 with ‘business.’ 
Ms. Bishop noted that it was referencing an existing industrial park and that it should remain.  

Mr. Reed pointed out that page 30 noted ‘preserving land of high ecological value’ but that ‘protected 
lands’ did not necessarily capture that due to corridors, buffers, biodiversity areas, etc. He added that 
they were development constraints that were not supported by the text. Ms. Redfearn noted that they 
could add this under ‘protected lands’ or under its own subheading. Mr. Reed explained that these 
categories are all determined to be some form of protected land. Ms. Redfearn explained that they used 
the Natural Heritage data set to generate some of the conservation values. Mr. Reed added that the 
forest conservation areas done by DEQ and The Nature Conservancy are significant. He noted that there 
was a suggestion from the public to include this map.  

 

Chapter 4 

Ms. Redfearn explained that they made a few editorial changes to Chapter 4. Ms. Bishop noted that on 
page 76, strategy #12 needed to be finished. She added that the strategies in Chapter 3 are 
inconsistently formatted with the strategies in other chapters. Mr. Reed noted that on page 59 bridges 
and culverts should be expanded to include multimodal transportation in areas that are designated for 
it. He added that page 62 should say ‘limited sidewalks.’ He explained that there are almost no sidewalks 
in Nellysford. 

Ms. Allen noted that on page 58 the green and lime green are hard to distinguish from each other.  

Mr. Reed noted that he wanted to add a pedestrian bridge across Route 29 to the Recommended 
Priority Transportation Projects on page 72. Ms. Redfearn asked if project #5 on that page should be 
expanded to restrict truck size and traffic on Route 151. Ms. Proulx noted that they should not add it. 
Mr. Reed explained that VDOT is currently doing a Route 151 study that addresses projects 3, 5, 6, 10, 
and 11. Mr. Barton noted that he would like to find a word that’s stronger than ‘consider’ for project #5. 
Ms. Redfearn explained that they need to work with VDOT on the projects and that they couldn’t use 
stronger language.  

Ms. Bishop noted that on page 77, strategy #18 should be made consistent with the language in the rest 
of the plan. Mr. Hauschner noted that page 72, project #5 should address pedestrian safety, such as 
widening the shoulders on Route 6. Mr. Harvey questioned what would happen to trucks that need to 
transport to within the county. Ms. Redfearn clarified that it is mostly thru traffic that would be 
restricted.   
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Mr. Amante asked if the map data on page 58 came from VDOT. Ms. Redfearn noted that it did. Mr. 
Amante explained that it is confusing that the amounts change along the route. Ms. Redfearn explained 
that this map is required to be in the plan. Ms. Proulx noted that the traffic changing along the route 
could be due to internal traffic.  

Ms. Bishop noted that the Comprehensive Plan is required to be reviewed every 5 years and that there 
is a recommendation for the Planning Commission to review it every year.  

Mr. Reed noted that in relation to strategy #17, page 77 there has been discussion of on-demand pick-
ups from JAUNT.  

 

Chapter 9 

Ms. Redfearn noted that Chapter 9 is the implementation chapter, she explained that this details how 
the Comprehensive plan is implemented and should be considered in the annual budget and capital 
improvement plans. She added that review and update of the Comprehensive Plan are mandated to 
happen every 5 years but that annual review and update is the best practice.  

Ms. Redfearn explained that each of the strategies in the matrix should align with the strategies in each 
of the chapters. She noted that they currently don’t all align but that this will be fixed. Ms. Redfearn 
explained that the implementation schedule is generally broken into three categories. She explained 
that the categories are as follows, 1-3 years (short-term), 3-5 years (mid-term), over 5 years (long-term), 
and ongoing.  

Ms. Redfearn explained that she would like to go through the strategies on page 180 to determine their 
priority level. The priorities were assigned as follows:  
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Ms. Bishop noted that anything regarding Zoning or Subdivision Ordinance Updates should be 
considered short-term.  

Ms. Allen questioned why it was recommended for the Planning Commission to review the plan every 
year. It was decided to change the wording to say ‘regular review’ so that staff could note changes as 
they happen and update the plan as needed.  

Mr. Rutherford noted that strategy 3.5 doesn’t make sense due to Nelson County not having many 
issues with parking such as an urban area would.  Ms. Bishop noted that it should be changed to include 
‘update’ in the language. 

Mr. Hauschner noted that 4.7 and 4.8 play off of each other but that 4.7 should be more of a priority.  

Ms. Bishop asked if the EV charging strategies should be short-term. Ms. McGarry noted that they 
should be short-term to mid-term.  

Mr. Reed noted that 4.19 was done years ago. Ms. Bishop noted that they were never adopted and that 
they could add ‘create and adopt’ and ‘update as needed’ to the strategy.  

Mr. Rutherford noted that in relation to 4.15, people started individually driving between the 1980’s and 
2000’s until a trend developed of people commuting together. He noted that they are now seeing a 
trend towards people driving individually again. Ms. Proulx noted that the existing park and ride lots are 
being utilized.  

Ms. Proulx noted that they should change 5.1 to say ‘update the definition’ because there is an existing 
definition. Mr. Rutherford noted that mid-term rentals (less than 12 months) are more popular due to 
jobs such as traveling nurses.  

Mr. Rutherford noted that 5.4 would be pushing for cluster housing.  

Regarding strategy 5.9, Mr. Rutherford noted that there would be a study coming out in the next year 
and a half that will provide an update on housing stock and pricing. He explained that this should make 
5.9 a mid-term strategy. Ms. Proulx noted that she would like to remove “implement” from 5.9.  

Mr. Hauschner noted that they are giving a lot of the strategies a short-term priority. Mr. Rutherford 
noted that short-term to him means by Spring of 2024 due to Zoning Ordinance Updates. 

Mr. Reed noted that there should be a correlating strategy to 5.15 for Nellysford that should include 
preservation and improvement strategies as well as water infrastructure.  

Regarding strategy 6.1, Mr. Rutherford noted that steep slopes are already addressed due to organic 
limitations. Ms. Proulx noted that they could address the construction of housing on steep slopes. Mr. 
Rutherford noted that you wouldn’t want to build a house on a steep slope where it couldn’t be 
engineered. He added that the nearest entity that addresses building on steep slopes is Albemarle 
County. Ms. Bishop noted that they should add ‘define and limit’ to 6.1. She added that they could also 
address ridgeline development.  
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Regarding strategy 6.2, Mr. Rutherford noted that multiple entities need to approve a septic system and 
that it doesn’t need to be a strategy. The consensus was to remove it.  

Mr. Reed asked that they add ‘forest conservation areas’ to 6.3. Ms. Redfearn added it to the strategy.  

Mr. Rutherford asked what an ecological core was. Ms. Redfearn noted that the map on page 113 
identifies ecological cores and explained that they are an area of the landscape that is largely intact 
without development that would diminish its ecological value.  

Mr. Hauschner recommended that ‘define and guide’ be added to strategy 6.1. 

Mr. Rutherford noted that building on Wintergreen is difficult when you’re trying to put a foundation on 
granite or bedrock. He explained that the natural barrier is there but that the plan could guide people to 
locations that are easier to build on.  

Regarding strategy 6.4, Ms. Redfearn noted that Nelson County has a green infrastructure plan that was 
put together by the University of Virginia. She explained that this should be included as a resource.  

Regarding strategy 6.7, Ms. Allen questioned who was going to identify all the abandoned wells and 
septic tanks. She noted that the VDH doesn’t have data on old wells. Mr. Rutherford noted that the one 
danger for septic tanks is for them to collapse. He added that there are 1000s of wells that are 
abandoned or not usable. He recommended that they remove the strategy. Ms. Redfearn explained that 
VDH had an assistance program for this issue. Ms. Bishop noted that they could change ‘support’ to 
‘consider’, it was added. Mr. Hauschner asked what was used for piping in older wells. Mr. Rutherford 
explained that they were likely terracotta or tar pipe.  

In regards to strategy 6.10, Mr. Rutherford noted that DEQ funds the removal of unused fuel tanks. He 
added that the county only has one water system due to a fuel system that leeched into the water 
supply on Route 29.  

In regards to strategy 6.11, Mr. Barton noted that it would be a positive for the citizens of the county to 
be able to reach the water system. He added that Nelson County residents have been restricted from 
these resources for too long.  

Mr. Reed noted that reducing solid waste should be added to strategy 6.12. It was noted that both 6.12 
and 6.13 need to be rewritten for clarity. Mr. Hauschner noted that they could address food waste, 
especially in relation to grocery stores.  

Regarding strategy 6.31, Ms. Proulx noted that the courthouse has a huge entrance that loses a lot of 
heat.  

Ms. Bishop noted that strategy 6.30 should be ongoing so that staff could comply with updates from the 
state.   

Regarding strategy 7.4, Mr. Rutherford noted that a local branch would be better than a collaboration 
with the community colleges. Mr. Barton noted that the biggest resource in schools is the students. He 
explained that if you take some of the students away they are unable to learn from their peers.  
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Ms. Proulx noted that 7.5 is confusing and questioned how it would work. Mr. Reed noted that he 
believes the intention was in relation to elders, social service, and mental health. Mr. Hauschner 
questioned if the intent was to increase the number of individuals employed in that sector. Ms. 
Redfearn noted that they would reword the strategy to clarify it.  

In regards to strategy 7.13 Ms. McGarry noted that there was only one vacant lot left in the Colleen 
industrial park.  Ms. Proulx asked if that was the only place in the county that they were promoting 
business development. Mr. Reed noted that they did not have the infrastructure to support a business 
park in other locations. It was decided to change the strategy to include ‘Colleen and the Route 29 
corridor’ and to remove ‘business park.’ 

Ms. Allen asked why strategy 7.14 is so specific in referencing ABC designated outdoor refreshment 
areas. Ms. Bishop explained that there are certain programs that require it to be referenced in the plan 
if they wish to pursue it.  

Regarding 7.18 Ms. Bishop noted that ‘create’ should be replaced with ‘update and enforce’. It was also 
noted that there was a typo, ‘and’ should be ‘an.’  

Regarding strategy 7.17, Ms. Proulx asked what placemaking and wayfinding meant. Ms. Bishop noted 
that placemaking was a planning term that referred to people in a community feeling like their place had 
its own identity. Ms. Redfearn noted that they were working on a glossary of terms for the plan as well 
as a list of resources used in the plan. Mr. Parr noted that strategy 7.17 reminded him of Amherst 
County where the villages have their own signs and identity.  

Mr. Rutherford noted that 8.1 is important because they require better communication. Mr. Reed noted 
that it is important that they have a video archive of the meetings that is easy to understand. Ms. 
Redfearn noted that they could use the same setup as the school board. Mr. Reed added that they 
might be able to find a better system than what the school board utilizes. Mr. Hauschner noted that 
they could address this with a modification to address technological aptitude. He explained that there 
are many ways to achieve this.  

Mr. Amante noted that strategy 8.3 should say ‘create and maintain.’ 

Regarding the strategies that address the Sheriff’s Department, Mr. Reed noted that he was previously 
unaware of all of the Sheriff’s Department’s needs.  

Ms. Allen noted that strategy 8.9 is ongoing due to its licensing program.  

Regarding strategy 8.10, Ms. Allen asked who owned the fire and EMS buildings. Mr. Parr noted that 
each department owned their own building. Ms. McGarry noted that the building in Lovingston was 
owned by the county.  

In regards to strategy 8.14, Ms. Proulx asked who would be executing this. Ms. Allen explained that VDH 
often did this and had the knowledge to work with the locality on opioid and substance abuse. Mr. 
Rutherford noted that Mr. Reed is in the Wellness Alliance that the county has involvement with. It was 
noted that the Sheriff’s Department and the Drug Court would also be involved. 
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Regarding strategy 8.15, Mr. Reed questioned whether the county worked with regional partners on 
water. Ms. Redfearn noted that strategy 8.16 addresses utilizing the results of the TJPDCs water supply 
plan. Ms. Allen recommended adding ‘continue to work with regional partners.’ 

With strategy 8.17 it was decided to remove ‘’regional’ and replace it with ‘service authority.’  

In regards to strategy 8.28, Ms. Proulx noted that ‘after-school’ should be removed due to families also 
requiring before-school care. 

Regarding strategy 8.29, Mr. Rutherford asked what a parks and recreation master plan is. Ms. Allen 
noted that it was something that has been discussed but not formed. Mr. Barton noted that they have 
purchased land and hired an architect for it. Ms. McGarry noted that that was for a specific parcel of 
land and not county-wide. Mr. Hauschner asked if they had a plan being developed that addresses gaps 
in equity for parks and recreation. Ms. Redfearn noted that this should be included in any good parks 
and recreation master plan.   

Mr. Hauschner noted that strategy 8.32 should be mid-level due to the trails along major road systems 
being harder to acquire.  

In strategy 8.37 it was decided to remove ‘land uses.’ 

Ms. Allen noted that strategies 8.38 and 8.39 were the same and could be combined. Ms. Redfearn 
noted that there are several strategies around parks and that she wouldn’t mind combining these two 
strategies as long as the intent meets their goals. She noted that the strategies will be combined.  

 

Additional comments to plan: 

Mr. Rutherford noted that he wished there was better data in the Housing Chapter where it addresses 
the median rental rate. He noted that the TJPDC has a study from around 2019 that references this. Ms. 
Redfearn noted that they looked at this study and were not able to find a different number. Mr. 
Rutherford noted that no one is getting rent for $800. Mr. Rutherford noted that he might be able to 
find better data.  

Ms. Bishop noted that the 2021 building permit numbers still weren’t included.  

Mr. Barton thanked the Berkley Group for their work on the Comprehensive Plan. He noted that 
everything in the document addresses needs that exist. He noted that the most important thing to him 
is the people that live in Nelson County. He explained that he is older but that he imagines what the 
county could do for him if he were younger. He noted that two things that can be done are recreation 
and education. He said that Wintergreen is wonderful and that he respects the people in Stoney Creek 
that moved here because the land is beautiful. He noted that a lot of the Comprehensive Plan reflects 
maintaining land values, housing values, and employment for people in the service industry. He added 
that he wants to ensure that this document is for the people of Nelson County. Ms. Redfearn noted that 
she hopes that they can reflect that in the plan. She noted that on pages 21 and 22 they’ve included the 
Big Ideas that they’ve heard from the community. Mr. Barton noted that the Big Ideas don’t talk about 
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education and recreation and wondered why. Ms. Redfearn noted that this could be more emphasized. 
Mr. Rutherford noted that Nellysford has always dominated the conversation and other areas of the 
county have been less involved. He explained that he is certain that they would make sure that the plan 
reflects all entities in the county.  

Mr. Reed noted that the plan should include that Nelson County is a dark sky area. He added that 
enforcement should be improved for noise pollution. He noted that page 121 mentions forested 
landscapes, he explained that over 75% of the county is forested and over 10% is pasture and crop. He 
explained that this warrants more discussion including the value of the forested lands in regards to 
erosion protection, loss of soil, cooling the land, carbon capture, controlling climate change, and 
protecting water resources. He questioned how many acres of conservation easements they have in the 
county and where they are located. Ms. Redfearn explained that Map 6.7 includes conservation lands 
and that private conservation easements are represented in blue. Mr. Reed added that the Sugarloaf 
and Buffalo District Forest Conservation Areas are areas that could be mapped as well as connectivity 
and corridor areas. He asked if Nelson County could purchase development rights. Ms. Bishop noted 
that it is in the county code and administered by the Commissioner of Revenue but that she is not aware 
of it being utilized.  

 

Schedule: 

 

It was decided to conduct the Open House for the Comprehensive Plan August 29th at 6:30 PM in the 
Nelson Center. 

It was decided to have the final work session on September 28th at 6 PM. 
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Ms. Redfearn noted that the public hearings and adoption will happen jointly. Ms. Proulx asked if they 
could be done separately. Ms. Redfearn noted that they could separate them but that the Berkley Group 
might not be able to attend both nights. Mr. Rutherford asked if there was a mandatory wait time after 
the public hearing, Ms. Bishop noted that there wasn’t.    

Ms. Allen made a motion to adjourn the Planning Commission at 8:51 PM. Ms. Proulx seconded the 
motion.  

Yes:  

Mary Kathryn Allen 

Phil Proulx 

Robin Hauschner 

Chuck Amante 

 

Ordinance O2023-04 

Mr. Rutherford noted that changing the terms to less than 15 years is not possible and that he is ok with 
the ordinance as it is presented.  

 

Mr. Parr motioned to approve Ordinance O2023-04. Mr. Reed seconded the motion. 

Yes: 

David Parr 

Ernie Reed 

Jesse Rutherford 

Tommy Harvey 

Skip Barton 

 

ORDINANCE O2023-04 
NELSON COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 

AMENDMENT OF THE CODE OF NELSON COUNTY 
APPENDIX B SUBDIVISIONS 

 
Amend  
 
Section 3. Administration  
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Exceptions to Review by Commission.  
 
A. The Agent is authorized to approve or disapprove, without a public hearing, preliminary plat and final 
plat for the following types of subdivisions (provided such subdivisions are not in conflict with the 
general meaning, purpose, and provisions of this Ordinance, and are in compliance with the Nelson 
County Zoning Ordinance, Nelson County Comprehensive Plan, and the Code of Virginia):  
 
(1) A subdivision of land into no more than eleven (11) lots.  
 
(2) Cluster subdivisions.  
 
(3) A change in the boundary line between adjoining landowners for the purpose of transfer, boundary 
line adjustment, or exchange of land between said adjoining landowners. A boundary line change shall 
not create additional parcels for sale or development nor leave a remainder which does not conform to 
the provisions of the Zoning Ordinance for Nelson County. The plat shall contain a note that this division 
was made pursuant to this subsection.  
 
(4) A single division of a tract or parcel of land for the purpose of sale or gift to a member of the 
immediate family of the property owner if the property owner agrees to place a restrictive covenant on 
the subdivided property that would prohibit the transfer of the property to a nonmember of the 
immediate family for a period of five (5) years. Any parcel thus created having less than five (5) acres 
shall have a right-of-way of no less than thirty (30) twenty (20) feet wide providing ingress and egress to 
and from a dedicated recorded public street. Only one (1) such division shall be allowed per family 
member, and shall not be for the purpose of circumventing this ordinance. For the purpose of this 
subsection, a member of the property owner's immediate family is defined as any person who is a 
natural or legally defined offspring, stepchild, spouse, sibling, grandchild, grandparent, or parent of the 
owner. It shall be noted on the plat and in the deed that this is a family division of property pursuant to 
this subsection.  
 
Vehicular access serving a family division when the access serves more than two (2) parcels, including 
the parent tract, by initial or subsequent division of land shall have the following certification on the plat 
before approval:  
 

"The streets in this subdivision do not meet the standards necessary for inclusion in the system of state 
highways and will not be maintained by the Department of Transportation or the County and are not 
eligible for rural addition funds or any other funds appropriated by the General Assembly and allocated 
by the Commonwealth Transportation Board."  
 
In addition to the foregoing provision, a single division of a lot or parcel of land held in trust for the 
purpose of sale or gift to a member of the immediate family, as defined above, who is a beneficiary of 
such trust. All trust beneficiaries must (i) be immediate family members as defined above, (ii) agree 
that the property should be subdivided, and (iii) agree to place a restrictive covenant on the 
subdivided property that would prohibit the transfer of the property to a nonmember of the 
immediate family for a period of 15 years. Notwithstanding the provisions of clause (iii), the Planning 
Commission may reduce the period of years prescribed in such clause when changed circumstances so 
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require. Upon such modification of a restrictive covenant, a locality shall execute a writing reflecting 
such modification, which writing shall be recorded in accordance with Virginia Code § 17.1- 227.  
 

(Res. of 1-12-93; Ord. of 10-14-97; Ord. No. O2007-004, 5-21-07; Ord. No. O2009-07, § 2, 7-14-09) 

 

 

Resolution R2023-42  

Ms. McGarry noted that they have made their final payments for the fiscal year and in spite of their 
assessments for CSA expenditures, they were over budget by about $158,000. She noted that 
$108,415.54 of that is the state share and that the local share is $49,440.51. She explained that they are 
asking for an appropriation of the state revenue to cover the expenditures of the $108,415.54, a small 
amount transferring from general fund to cover a short fall in the Commissioner of Revenue’s budget 
due to a late bill that put their budget over, and the $49,440.51.  

 

Mr. Reed made a motion to approve Resolution R2023-42. Mr. Parr seconded the motion.  

Yes: 

David Parr 

Ernie Reed 

Jesse Rutherford 

Tommy Harvey 

Skip Barton 
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Mr. Parr made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:53 PM. Mr. Barton seconded the motion.  

Yes:  

Jesse Rutherford 

Thomas Harvey 

David Parr 

Ernie Reed 

Skip Barton 

 

The meeting adjourned at 8:53 PM 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 
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Emily Hjulstrom 

Planner/Secretary, Planning & Zoning 

 

 

 


